His Unspeakable Gift?
Thanks be unto God for his unspeakable gift. (II Corinthians
9:15)
Judging from the way a lot of folks behave when asked about
serving the LORD, you would never know the above statement is
true. After all, they refuse to change their lifestyle, they
refuse to serve in a proper church, and they refuse to
continue learning about the things of God along with changing
their way of thinking to the LORD’s way of thinking. Now, I am
not talking about those who are very young in Christ and are
learning what the LORD desires of them in some of the more
elementary things, who continue to follow after Christ.
Rather, what I refer to are those who, after they are saved,
begin to rebel against putting things out of their lives, and
submitting themselves to the will of God in service to Him in
His church. It is as if they are not at all cognizant of what
the LORD has done for them in Christ, and what it means to owe
everything to the Lord Jesus Christ for the saving of their
soul.
That is what brings one to consider what the apostle Paul
meant when he, under the inspiration of the Holy Ghost, penned
the statement above. For instance, what does make this gift
“unspeakable?” Moreover, why should we thank God for it? And,
Just what are we thanking God for?
I think it is lost on so many people who claim Christ,
precisely what He has done for them, and what the gravity of
the entire situation is when one is without Christ, and dead
in trespasses and sins. After all, they still walked around on
this earth. They still breathed air, worked a job, etc. etc..
In brief, physically, nothing changed at all. What did, or
should have changed was their spiritual life. They should have
experienced a radical change in their relationship with the
LORD God. They should have gone from having the unease and

tension of being in constant conflict with the LORD God, to
having peace in their soul. Moreover, that terrible fear of
death and the dread of it should also have passed away.
However, since most people shove the very thought of dying out
of their minds totally, I suspect this was not particularly
noticed when it happened. Nonetheless, what everyone who is
saved should have been well aware of, is an absolute change in
where they were headed upon passing form this life to the
next. Undoubtably, those who are lost do know that hell awaits
them upon drawing their last breath. Even so, one who is saved
ought to remember that dread and fear, and know the Lord Jesus
Christ saved them from that, and their eternal destiny is with
the Lord in heaven. These things alone make the gift
“unspeakable.”
However, those things are not all. It was not man that was
able to reach to the righteousness of God. No, only God
Himself is and was capable and willing to stoop down to bring
man back from the abyss, the pit that all men were destined to
enter. No, all we could do is dread the day of our death. In
man’s feeble attempts to appease God and make himself
righteous and acceptable to God, we erred all the more. Man’s
ideas of what pleases God were and are utterly skewed and far
from the mark. For this alone, those who are saved by the
grace of God in Christ, ought to be fully cognizant and
utterly appreciative.
So then, what are we thanking God for? It is not merely that
we have eternal life. It is not merely that we get to go to
heaven. And, it is not merely that we allowed to fellowship
with God. Don’t get me wrong, those are not “mere” things at
all. Nonetheless, so many professed “believers” act as if they
are, and that their salvation is a light thing. No, it is none
of the above things in and of themselves, rather, it is that
we are actually alive.
You see, before we came to know the Lord Jesus Christ as our
personal Lord and Savior, we were dead. Yes, we walked around,

talked, ate, slept, and did all those thinks that we associate
with living. However, that which we do in the physical is not
life, but a shadow of life. Why? Because real life is
spiritual.
If we remember, it was the Lord Jesus Christ who stated
specifically:
Jesus saith unto him, I am the way, the truth, and the life:
no man cometh unto the Father, but by me. (John 14:6)
As an aside, grammatically, the three things Christ mentions
above (way, truth, life) are all addressed as singular.
Plainly, it is conveyed that only one way exists to come to
the Father, only one truth exists, and there is only one
source of and for life — the Lord Jesus Christ Himself. Thus,
to physically cease to function without Christ is to be sealed
forever in a state of death. Moreover, this state is not a
state of unfeeling and unconsciousness in which one rests. No,
the LORD God intends for everyone leaving this life without
Christ to understand they have utterly disregarded His express
commandment to repent and believe the Gospel. Hence, the LORD
designed a place of eternal torment in which the suffering is
unimaginable. Those who elect to go there will know and
experience pain and agony beyond anything that can be
inflicted on this earth. Moreover, it is inescapable and
unending. For those who elect death, and to remain dead and
without Christ, this is their expected end.
For those who have chosen to trust Christ, life is given. One
is made spiritually alive and able to personally communicate
with the LORD God on a one on one level without any
intermediary. Moreover, this life gives access to
understanding and wisdom that the world cannot know, and
cannot see. Whereas those without Christ do not know, and
cannot be assured of the future, the believer can be, and is
assured the LORD God has all well in hand and the end will be
what He states it to be. Not only this, but a promise is given

to the child of God in Christ — that we can come to God
anytime, anywhere, and ask whatsoever we need to know, and He
will answer. In addition, we can look forward to an
everlasting time of constantly learning about the things God
has done. It is indeed the comfort and joy of being with the
source of all life, for all eternity. On considering this, I
am reminded of the passage from Colossians, chapter 2:
For I would that ye knew what great conflict I have for you,
and for them at Laodicea, and for as many as have not seen my
face in the flesh; That their hearts might be comforted, being
knit together in love, and unto all riches of the full
assurance of understanding, to the acknowledgement of the
mystery of God, and of the Father, and of Christ; In whom are
hid all the treasures of wisdom and knowledge. (Colossians
2:1-3)
That alone is such a gift — to have access to all the wisdom
and knowledge that exists. However, the gift the child of God
in Christ has been given is indescribable. As the Apostle Paul
put it:
Thanks be unto God for his unspeakable gift. (II Corinthians
9:15)
This being the case, why is it some who claim to be children
of God in Christ, cannot seem to appreciate it? Why is it they
seem to be utterly unwilling to submit themselves to serving
the LORD who has done so very much for them?
Perhaps they cannot understand how wonderful the gift is, as
they have never really received it?
But ye are not in the flesh, but in the Spirit, if so be that
the Spirit of God dwell in you. Now if any man have not the
Spirit of Christ, he is none of his. (Romans 8:9)

